CWMDU AND DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL
Minutes of the meeting held at Tretower Village Hall on 7 March 2019 at 1900hrs.
Present were Vice Chairman Cllr J Williams, Cllrs Mrs JE Block, Mrs HG Sweeting, Mrs S O’Brien, RDH Jackson, D Meyer,  CCllr Mrs K Silk and the Clerk – RAB Doak.
In attendance were the following members of the Cwmdu Allotment Society – Mrs Patience Rowden, Secretary and Mrs Emma Gardner, Chair.

Apologies   There were apologies from Cllrs Mrs L Doggett, FJ Morgan and CJ Morris.
Declarations of Interest

Receive any declarations from Councillors with an interest relating to the business on the agenda. 
Declarations of interest were made by Cllr Mrs HG Sweeting who was an allotment holder and by Cllr Mrs JE Block who is a member of the Cwmdu Water Undertaking with regard to item 11 (Allotments) on the agenda.

Minutes of the meeting held at the Cwmdu Village Hall on 7 February 2019 were confirmed and signed.
Matters Arising
1. Llangynidr Bridge. The Clerk informed the Vale of Grwyney Community Council Clerk that Llangynidr Bridge should be an item on the Five Councils Liaison Meeting at the Llanbedr Village Hall on Wednesday 20th March 2019 at 1930hrs. 
2. Tree Strategy. The new trees and shrubs had not yet been delivered..
3. Email 6th February 2019 Cllr RDH Jackson reported that the Bwlch postbox had been removed. The Clerk wrote to the Post Office and requested that the post box be returned and positioned on the same side of the road as the post office. The Clerk had a telephone call on 20th February 2019 from the Brecon Post Office agreeing to install the postbox near the Bwlch Village Hall. The Clerk then received an email from the Post Box Team on 25th February 2019 stating that the postbox would be replaced near the red phonebox on the opposite side of the road to the Post Office. The Clerk replied to this email and repeated the Council’s request to have the postbox replaced on the same side of the road as the Post Office to avoid residents having to cross the busy A40 to post letters. Email 7th March 2019 informed the Council that they will check both sites to undergo Health & Safety Checks before deciding on the most suitable location.
4. Email 13th January 2019 Mrs Valerie Powell with a request to make funding available to reopen the Closed Cwmdu Toilets. The Clerk replied to Mrs Powell’s letter.
5. The BBNPA meeting about the replacement Local Development Plan (LDP2) was held at Brecon on Thursday 28th February 2019 at 1630hrs. Cllr RDH Jackson and the Clerk attended this meeting which provided an overview of the LDP process and provided an opportunity for the attendees to input into the development of the Preferred Strategy for the area.
New Community Council Website
A letter was received from the Chair CRIC in early February informing the Community Council that after 10 years they were no longer going to be able to support the Community Council entry on the “Visit Crickhowell” website. The Clerk asked for advice from the Vale of Grwyney Clerk and was given the name of the webmaster that set their website up about 7 years ago. The Clerk contacted Stefhan Caddick and arranged a meeting to discuss the Council’s requirements.
It was arranged that Stefhan would set up the Council’s website for £400.00. There would be a new domain name for £24.00 annually – cwmducouncil.org – and the Wordpress mapping is around £14.00 annually. He was going to set up the website with the information that the Clerk requested and according to the instructions published by the Welsh Government under the Local Government (Democracy) (Wales) Act 2013. The Act required Community Councils to have websites, to publish notices and papers electronically, to publish their register of members interests, publish annual audited accounts and Councils should have a generic email address. The Act required Councils to publish this material by 1st May 2015.
It is proposed that the Clerk arrange for the new website to be up and running by 1st April 2019. At the setting up cost of £400 plus annual costs of £38.00.
Proposed by Cllr RDH Jackson and Seconded by Cllr Mrs S O’Brien.  Carried.

Highways / Playgrounds
Drainage Scheme for the A479 at Tretower.. An email from Powys County Council Engineering Design informed the Council that the contractor was to carry out the works at the middle / end of April 2019.
Damaged Footpath. It was reported by a local resident that there was a damaged footpath / culvert between Tretower and the Gaer. This had been reported to the Rights of Way Officer who replied informing the Council that the Warden intended to take out a group of volunteers  to try to tackle this issue.
Corner of Tregraig Road. It was reported that a vehicle had gone up the bank on the dangerous bend on the corner of Tregraig Road and crash barriers were requested. Cllr Mrs K Silk wrote to the Cabinet Secretary about the possibility of having crash barriers fitted on this dangerous bend but had not had a reply at the time of this meeting.
There were several areas in Cwmdu which needed maintenance. The road from the Cwmdu church to the caravan site has been reported many times as the hedge cuttings are never picked up and as a result the road is getting narrower.  The pavement from the Farmers Arms to the junction past the closed Cwmdu School is impassable because the hedge cuttings are never picked up. These points were reported to the Highways Supervisor.
Correspondence

1. Email BBNPA 20th February 2019 with the draft Rights of Way Improvement Plan. The Consultation for the Draft Plan started in January and would conclude on the 17th March 2019. The email was to be sent to all Councillors for their information.
2. Email Independent Remuneration Panel for Wales (IRPW) Annual Report – February 2019. Details of  determination 40 stated that all community and town councils must make available a payment to each of their members of £150 per year as a contribution to costs and expenses. This determination was not adopted at the meeting on 3rd May 2018, however the latest email from IRPW states that the payment of £150 is mandated for each member unless they advise the appropriate officer that they do not want to take it in writing. The Clerk is to design a proforma for Councillors to sign to that effect.
3. Email BBNPA 7th March 2019 Local Development Plan (LDP) (Adopted December 2013) Consultation on Draft Supplementary Planning Guidance Notes. These documents are available for public consultation for a period of 8 weeks from Thursday 7th March until Thursday 2nd May 2019 on the following BBNPA website – 
http://www.beacons-npa.gov.uk/?=29129 

4. Email Crickhowell and District Civic Society 7th March 2019 with details about applying for Land Fill Tax Grant for a BMX / Skateboard track for the communities younger members. The email asked for the Council’s support and a volunteer to join the working group from the Civic Society and the Five Councils. The Councillors agreed to support the proposal but there were no volunteers to join the working group.

5. Email Cllr Mrs K Silk 6th March with additional emails from Kirsty Williams, AM and Lee Waters, AM concerning the roll out of broadband as a Universal Service Obligation (USO) in Cwmdu and Tretower. The consumer or business will only have to contribute to the costs of a connection if it exceeds £3400, however it is not certain that properties in Cwmdu and Tretower will be connected under the latest contract. The Cabinet Secretary has undertaken to come to a meeting to explain the latest position at a date / time to be decided and this is likely to be held in Talgarth.
The Clerk had sent all the Councillors a list of emails / letters received from 7th  – 27th February 2019 for the  7th March 2019 meeting for their information and to avoid having to print out correspondence that was not urgent.
Planning
1. Planning Application 18/16827/FUL – 14/01/2019 – “1. Levelling of grass area to provide a level and useable lawn area. Banking to be in keeping with existing materials. 2. Replace Dilapidated and poor condition sheds with new. Removal of asbestos roofing and create a side crosshatched fencing guard.” At Danybryn, Old Road, Bwlch. A reply was required by 04/02/2019 and the Clerk spoke to the Planning Officer who agreed an extension until after the Council meeting on 07/02/2019. The Clerk paid £5.50 for the A3 size plans to be sent to the Council to assist with the consultation. The Clerk read out the letter sent to BBNPA on 08/02/2019 with the Council’s comments.
2.  Planning Application 19/17126/FUL – 19/02/2019 – “Proposed single storey one bedroom annexe to fit existing dwelling together with an integral garage.” At Ashfield House, Old Road, Bwlch. The Clerk paid £5.50 for the A3 size plans to be sent to the Council to assist with the consultation. The Clerk is to reply with the Council’s comments to BBNPA by 12/03/2019.
3.  CADW Planning Query. It was reported that there were building works taking place on the road outside Tretower Court and in the barn. There was a query about whether CADW had to apply for planning permission to carry out improvements.
Accounts
1. One Voice Wales subscription - £154.00
2. Wales Audit Office 2017/18 Audit of Accounts - £225.75

3.  R Doak to pay for BrightPay software - £58.80 
Proposed by Cllr Mrs JE Block and Seconded by Cllr  Mrs HG Sweeting. Carried

4. The CADW grant of £1715 for the lettering on the War memorial was paid into the Council’s account on 6th February 2019.

5. Bank Balance  -  £10061.90  –  Council - £5518.06  The War Memorial restoration fund stands at £4543.84. 
Council - £5518.06  War Memorial - £4543.84  Total - £10061.90    
Playing Fields and Allotments
The Allotment Society’s plans for a water supply had been explained in Roger Lindsay’s letter, which the Clerk had forwarded to all Councillors for their information. There was a suggestion that run off water from the fields could be used for the allotments. It was decided that this option should be included in the hydrological survey. The Council and the Cwmdu Water undertaking were asked to pay for half of the costs of the survey between them.
It was proposed that the Council pay for its share of half of the costs of the hydrological survey at an amount to be decided at a later date but approximately £160.

Proposed by Cllr RDH Jackson and Seconded by Cllr J Williams.   Carried. 

The outdoor shelter was in urgent need of repair to the roof and the Clerk emailed the contractor on 3rd January 2019 to ask him to go ahead and refelt the roof of the shelter. The Clerk had a reply from the contractor who stated he was very busy but would do it in the next 4 weeks.
The Clerk phoned the contractor to ask when he was going to cut down the tree and the long hedge between the playing fields and the garden and was informed that it would be done soon. The Clerk checked the playing fields on Tuesday 2nd March 2019 and saw that the work had been done. He spoke to Lucy at the Cwmdu Studios and she was pleased that the tree was no longer damaging their sheds.
Bwlch War Memorial
The Clerk was to inform Mr T Sinnett that the final grant of £1715 had been banked in the Council’s account on 6th February 2019 and inform him of the amount in the fund for the War memorial.

Meeting Closed at 2022Hrs.
